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               Fountain Medical Centre




     
            Patient Participation Group (PPG)       
Patients, Carers and Staff working together to develop and improve the Practice

Meeting Minutes
	DATE:
	Thursday 3rd September 2019

	TIME:
	17:30pm

	LOCATION:
	The Fountain Medical Centre, Seminar Room

	PRESENT – Staff


	Claire Scully (CS) – System Support Supervisor

Lisa Bray (LB) – Receptionist

Dr Suzie Henstock (SH)– GP Partner

Emma Solomon (ES) – Practice Pharmacist 

Stacey Smith  (SS) – Medical Secretary

Apologies sent by: Tracie Hutchinson (TH) – Managing Director 

	GUEST(S)
	Interpreter for SG – M Barker-  Simpson

	PRESENT – Patients


	16 patients invited to attend and 11 attended JB/AC/CE/LF/SG/JH/SI/SP/AR/JMc/MM
Apologies sent by: JCH/JM/LP/EP/MP
For confidentiality reasons patient names will not be shown on the minutes

	Minutes take by:
	SS 


	1. Welcome  
This is our 32nd Patient Participation Group meeting.  

SI is the lead to the meeting. 

2. Approval of meeting minutes from 7th August
JMc did not approve of the minutes from 7th August.  JMc said that minutes were not as expected and felt some information was missing.
JMc to Email her concerns to TH 

AC wanted to know what are purple appointments?

It was noted that there was a typing error on the previous minutes.  Patients have to be over 75 not 70 as stated on the minutes for a purple appointment.   Theses appointment slots are reserved for patients over 75 years old, who are not regular attendees at the surgery and who do not have regular reviews for chronic illnesses.  This was discussed in depth in the previous meeting. 

3. Agenda for this meeting

Introduction to Pharmacist and role

ES introduced herself to the group and informed every one of her job role here at the surgery, which includes telephone consultations and medication reviews.  ES also informed the group of her working hours, which are Mon, Tues, Thurs 09:00 – 18:30, Fri 07:00-11:30 and Wednesday is her day off. 

Changes to prescription – 48 hours/ queries/3rd party/on line 
SI quite liked the telephone consultations for prescriptions.  SI likes that there is a mix of face to face appointments and telephone appointments for patients, as it suits the patient needs.  

SI asked if ES gets common issues queries and is there anything that could be done to help with the amount of enquiries to reduce the amount of phone calls? 

ES gave a few examples of the issues that she does experience, but there was nothing in particular that would reduce the phone calls from a patient perspective.  Most of the problems are related to the pharmacies.  ES said she has previously worked for WELL Pharmacy so knows the pressures they are under.  Most of the queries are due to the pharmacies not having the medication in stock.  ES explained that if the prescription is single then the pharmacist will be able to give you a token to go to another pharmacist.  This is not possible however if you have more than one item on the prescription.  ES informed the group that the pharmacist only gets paid for what is on the prescription.  So if you need 10mg they are not always able to give you 2x 5mg as an alternative. 

JMc asked when handing in prescriptions from other organisations, why is she informed the waiting time is 7 days for the medication? 

ES advised our reception are giving 1 week waiting times for medication as a guide to deter patients from calling and chasing the medication and blocking the phone lines, but in most cases the medication is ready in 48 hours.  If Patient has TAN (Treatment Advice Note) they’re now getting text messages to inform them when the prescription is ready for collection as well.  

SI asked if this is in the newsletter?  SI thinks the reception team should be saying it will be completed within 7 days but you will get a text when it is ready? 
CS confirmed that the reception is giving out the correct information with regards to the waiting times for the TAN/Prescriptions.  The information with regards to the texts could be added in the next newsletter.  CS to liaise with TH Some patients have said they don’t want text messages and choose to opt out of this service.  It will be made clear that if they have not agreed to text messages they will not get a text.  
LF asked with regards to standing order of prescriptions/requests for monthly scripts.  If a prescription is sent by pharmacy, why is not completed the same day? LF has noticed the date it has been actioned isn’t until the next day.  For example the date on the request would be Monday, but it will not be actioned until Tuesday.  

ES explained there are several reason for this.  If the request was sent on Monday but wasn’t sent until late afternoon, it will be picked up the following day as the prescription clerk currently works until 16:30.  ES also confirmed that we are getting more help in prescription team from LB, who is currently a receptionist.  We are currently on a 24 hours turn around.  Delays might happen if we have annual leave, sickness and bank holidays etc.  It is something we are aware of and have requested the pharmacy to send requests to us by 12 Noon for it to be actioned that day. 

There is always the option to order your own medication via the NHS app and take prescription ordering off the pharmacy, enabling you to do it yourself.  A lot of patients find this method much more efficient.  

The items are not able to be changed when ordered on line but it is easier for the prescription team as they don’t need to check each item.  This method also saves time within the surgery. 
SI asked if there is there a way we can increase online access and encourage more patients to use the service? 

CS confirmed we have sent text messages out to a large number of patients who don’t currently have access or have it but don’t use the facilities.  The reception team are encouraging patents who present at the practice.   We have already had an open day at the flu clinic where we had staff greeting patients at the door to give online access information.  Receptionists gave 121 guides on how to use or access online services for the older generation who may struggle without the help of younger family members.  

It was noted that a lot of patients are confused with the previous online access and the change of our computer system from EMIS Web to System one.  Many patients who had online access on EMIS web are not aware they have to reregister again for System One Online Access. 
Comments from the panel were passed about how great the flu clinic was.  They felt we had done exceptionally well and were really pleased with the service. 
MM passed comments about his experience and he was unfortunately not happy with the service he had today.  Apologies were given. MM to discuss further with CS
It was agreed that we are going to have someone meeting patients at the next Flu clinic to advise where patients need to be.   We have more flu clinics coming up and have several posters out in the waiting area.  We have put information online regarding the Flu season.  Over 65’s is next Wednesday and under 65’s is next Saturday.  We will also be doing the online access 121 sessions on the Saturday clinic. 
AC asked if the flu jab could be given on antibiotics? SI wanted this clarifying as well.  SH confirmed flu jab could still be given. 

Electronic Dispensing/3rd Party 
For patients that are on stable medications ES will now be able to authorise medication for 12 months and this will be sent to the pharmacy direct.  ES stated we are trialling patients and are starting with patients that are on fewer medications to see if this works.  We are informing patients when we change them onto this service.   We are not as of yet adding information to the newsletters or the website regarding this service as we are only trialling it.  We are trying to pick and choose patients to see if this will work before patients request this.   JB has been put on this and feels it work very well.  
Most of the queries causing issues are from pharmacies and with patients not checking their own medications.  Some pharmacists are just ticking all of the items and issuing everything when it is not always needed.  It was noted patients are stock piling medications as they have been given too many.   Patients need to also take responsibility for their own medication.  If they have too much they need to inform pharmacies not to order any more.  Various other surgeries in Leeds have stopped pharmacies ordering mediations for all patients except for vulnerable patients.   This would save time and enables patient to only receive what they need, rather than everything.  But it was agreed pharmacist should use their own judgment on what the patient requires and perhaps should check with the patients what medication is required prior to ordering.  ES has had meetings with various Pharmacies to try to resolve this issue, but the pharmacists just say that patients tick the boxes themselves.  This is something we are thinking about as it saves time, money, reduces waste and patients are in charge of what they need. 

MM Raised a personal issue with regards to his medications that was previously agreed between himself, ES and TH. MM to discuss privately with ES. 
SI feels that educating the patients could be beneficial.  SI feels that it should be something that is done with the worst offenders.  There has to be a huge amount of education of what is available.  Perhaps if we are going to do it, could we pick a particular pharmacy to start with?  When it is rolled out there has to be some sort of implementation on how we are going to identify the patients and educate them. 

CS advised we have been given some guidance; we will make all patients fully aware before we make any changes to their prescriptions.  We have not been told as of yet by CCG, but this has been implemented by Kirklees CCG.  It is something we are just thinking about at the moment and will need to continue with the trial.    

SP asked if pharmacist orders prescriptions early and the patient doesn’t collect is there still a charge?

ES confirmed that if the pharmacy mark the item as not dispensed, no charge will be applied.  However if you have taken the item from the shop and then changed your mind, there will still be a charge.  If you tell the pharmacist you don’t need it, it will be changed on their list but not on GP list.  If the medication was specifically ordered in for you then yes a charge will be added as they will be unable to dispense the medication to anyone else.

ES commented that they seem to be getting a lot of bad mouthing from patients.  Mainly because the pharmacy, (particularly the ones closest to us) are giving the names of our staff in the prescriptions team and bad mouthing / blaming them for errors, which could be avoided if the pharmacy communicated better with the practice.   

It was noted that we don’t seem to have as many issues with other pharmacies; this may be due to the close proximity with certain pharmacists.  The local pharmacist has changed the process again with how they are managing the repeat prescription service. 

Telephone update 
We now have a system where we are able to see how many calls we are getting into the practice.  On some mornings we have had up to 1688, with 246 duplicate numbers.  We now have up to 5 receptionists answering the phone.  On a morning we have 10 phone lines open, this was reduced from 15. We still have a long way to go with the phone lines.  We would like to give people a message informing them where they are in the queue.  We have said we feel 20 is a max for being in the queue.  Anything over this and it will ring with an engaged tone. 

JMc asked how many people of the 1688 callers were given appointment? 

CS pointed out that there were only 246 numbers that called on that morning.  But we cannot be sure how many of those callers got an appointment, especially as we are unable to confirm if all of the 246 callers were calling for an appointment. 

JMc and SI shared their personal experiences with trying to get through on the phone and commented they were on hold for approx. 25-40 minutes.  It was agreed that this is not acceptable to be on hold for that long.  CS & TH to liaise with the phone company to look at ways to improve call waiting times. 
It was agreed that we are never going to meet the demand, as we have the same high volumes of calls coming into our practice of that of a busy call centre and we only have a small number of staff available to answer our calls in the phone room.  SI said if we try to cut out the contact that we don’t need to have via phone we may then have time and staff to deal with the calls that are needed.  
SI shared a personal experience with regards to the wait he had of up to 40 minutes resulting in him being seen sooner at a local walk in centre. 

LB mentioned we are also getting more and more patients registering.  The phone calls are not short as the reception team have to deal with extensive conversations with many patients stating that they have had to wait on the phone, complaining that there are no appointments and that they are unable to get through.  This is impacting on the length of the calls we receive as if every patient is spending 5-10 minutes complaining about the fact that they are unable to get through or the lack of appointment we have available it holds the call waiting queue up even longer.   CS confirmed the phone company are due to come see us next week regarding sorting out the queues.  SH has done a short comfort message for the phones to replace the message from Dr Gogna (which has now been removed).  From last meeting it was requested that the message be moved. The message SH has done will be added once you have selected your option.  CS/TH to liaise with the phone company and change patient message. 
SH confirmed that GP’s equally have to deal with the same statements from patients during a 10 minute appointment, resulting in Clinicians spending up to 5 minutes of the consultation discussing the appointment system, with patients complaining about the fact that they can’t get through or there are not enough appointments.  This then results in the clinicians running behind in clinic.  SH just wants to let everyone know that we as a whole do care and we are trying to recruit new GP’s.  We are struggling as no one wants to do the work as a GP and would rather be employed as a locum. It is understandable that patients are frustrated and stressed as we are not able to meet expectations but we do care.   SI agreed we are not the only practice that has issues.  SI is able to see things from both sides of the bench.

SP asked is there any way we can include information for the patients in the newsletter to raise awareness regarding the issues.  Especially due to the population getting bigger? SH/TH to discuss further.
JMc asked if our ratio for GP to patient higher than other surgeries in the local area? SI explained that it is not really applicable as the practice may have more demanding patients.  SI feels we are good at getting problems resolved here but there shouldn’t be the problem in the first place.  

JMc feels that we are the worst out of the 4 surgery’s JMc has been registered at in recent years.   

SI noted there are several other surgeries in Morley and we do have the biggest population of patients.  LB commented that when patients come to register they are informed of this information however many still insist they register with us rather than going elsewhere.   Other members of the panel expressed the reasons why they are happy to be patients at our surgery stating they like the wide variety of services we do offer.  It was also noted by SH that we are getting less staff in terms of GP’s and Partners due to the difficulties in hiring, though we are still advertising. 

SI feels it is important that patients are aware that we now have a lot more other clinicians, i.e. ANP’s.  It is more of an understanding for patient to recognise there are other people that they are able to see. 

LF asked if CCG are making any plans for the amount of new homes being built? She feels that there should be some forward planning prior to new houses built.  SI advised this would fall down to the planning permission not the CCG.  Agreed by all the problem is going to get worse and all feel that unfortunately when it comes to planning permission they do not care if the GP’s are over run.  
JMc asked if we are able to close our books to new patients?   SI and CS informed the group the surgery did have its books closed for several months last year, but we need to have permission from CCG and at the moment we have to remain open. 

MM asked if patients could have a rota with information on when GP’s are working.  JMc agrees with this as she would also like to see when the GP’s are in.  LF would like more information on this in the reception.  Could this be on the screens?  Not able to have booklet for infection control.  SH/TH to discuss further.  SI is not against publishing when GP’s are not in, however is it really needed to know when clinicians are in if they are unavailable?  Just because they are in doesn’t mean you are able to see them.  They may be fully booked with appointments or be in meetings etc. 

JMc asked when GP ask the patient to rebook to see them in 2 weeks etc., why can reception not book an appointment for you?  

CS advised we do have pre-bookable appointments but they may have been booked by other patients.  That is where online access would be a better option for trying to get an appointment in advance.  Appointments are there 14 days in advance so it would probably be best to go on line 14 days in advance.  These appointments are released at 7pm.  SH stated she may also have been on AL.  CS apologised for the inconvenience caused on this occasion and asked if the reception team were able to offer any appointments with another GP within the 2 week time scale?

JMc did get an appointment with another GP, however JMc was not able to get an appointment with SH and felt this was inappropriate, especially when SH had advised JMc to re-book with SH in 2 weeks.  JMc feels this also lacks continuity with GP’s.  It was explained by SI and CS that unfortunately the reception team cannot book an appointment if there aren’t any available.  The reception team are not able to override blocked appointment or open slots.  CS is unsure if GP’s are able to override blocked appointments themselves, if they request patients to book an appointment with them in advance.   SI thinks perhaps in future it should be made clear that the appointment doesn’t have to be with the same GP and if the GP does wish for patients to be seen by them could they open a slot and book this appointment themselves?  SH/TH to discuss further
4. Any other business
· Can terms of reference be issued in advance for the next meeting to give everyone a chance to read and make notes on anything relevant to the agenda? 
    It was felt that things occasionally went of topic in this meeting.

             CS/TH to action
· We are still looking into appointment 2 new GP’s. One declined and the other could only come if we were are a training practice, which currently we are not.  We have increased to 4 ANP’s.  We have also employed a new nurse, Safia Ola who stared on Monday.  We are considering employing an associate specialist practitioner, which is in between a GP/ANP. 

· We have taken on new reception staff and are looking to have 3 new receptionists on front desk as a continued role for continuity for patients.  Names of all staff can be found on the website under “meet the team”. 
· Can the message be changed on the phone, which says “the reception team are busy helping other patients at the reception”?  Patients are not aware that the phone rooms are up stairs and not on the front desk.   This is confusing when patient are trying to get through and then when they enter the building and see the receptionist not on the phone and they cannot here the phones ringing it makes the patient assume no one is answering the phone.  CS to discuss with TH
· Changing the self-check in desk so that is the first thing you come to.  This will encourage patients to use it if it is more visible.  TH/CS to discuss further.
· Sending PPG information via post rather than email. Some members of the panel would prefer Email, others prefer post.

Agreed we need to have a role call for the next meeting.  CS/TH to action. 
· Can we supply the panel with an email address? CS/TH to discuss further. 
5.  Date and Time of next PPG meeting

Monday 13th January 2020 at 18:00

	Action by 
JMc 

CS / TH
MM/CS 
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CS/ TH
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